Minutes

KY Legislative Ethics Commission

November 13, 2020
The Kentucky Legislative Ethics Commission held its regularly scheduled meeting at 9 a.m. via Bluejeans video teleconference.
Commissioners Present:  Chairman Dave Nicholas, Sheldon Baugh, Pat Freibert, Tony Goetz, Phil Huddleston, Vice-Chair Michael Noftsger, Tanya Pullin, Paula Sherlock and Anthony Wilhoit.
Commissioners Absent: None. 

LEC Staff Present:  Donnita Crittenden, Emily Dennis, Laura Hendrix and Lori Smither.
Chairman Nicholas called the meeting to order at 9:15 a.m. 
Chairman Nicholas asked for approval of the minutes of the August 12, 2020 meeting. Mrs. Freibert made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Mr. Baugh seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Mrs. Hendrix presented the staff report. She updated the Commission on how the office was handling the COVID-19 pandemic. She also stated the budget is on track and in good standing. 
Mrs. Hendrix asked the Commission to review the Annual Report and informed the Commission if there were no changes, it would be delivered to LRC by December 1.

Mrs. Hendrix discussed updating the Commission’s office phone system. The current system was purchased in 1995. She stated several of the current phones were broken and in need of replacing. At the last meeting the Commission approved staff to purchase a new system spending up to $9,000. The staff was able to secure the new phone system for less than $2,500 by working with the LRC. This system included 5 new phones and a new conference phone.  This system also eliminated the need for a physical fax machine in the Commission office. Faxes will now be sent using the Commission’s secure email system.

Tony Goetz discussed recommendations regarding staff salaries. A committee of Commission members reviewed all staff salaries in September, 2020. The Chairman had appointed Mr. Goetz as chair, Mr. Huddleston, Judge Sherlock and Mr. Nicholas as members. This committee recommends a 5% raise for both Laura Hendrix and Emily Dennis, recommends a 10% raise for both Lori Smither and Donnita Crittenden, and further recommends raising the hourly rate of the Fiscal Officer from $50 per hour to $60 per hour, all effective January 1, 2021. These recommendations will bring salaries for the Commission staff more in line with what other people in the same titles in state government are receiving. Mr. Goetz made a motion to approve this recommendation and Mr. Noftsger seconded the motion.  All were in favor.
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Mr. Goetz further asked for a motion to adopt a procedure for the Commission to review salaries annually in September of each year.  After review, if salaries are increased, the increase would be effective in January of the upcoming year.  Mr. Huddleston made a motion to adopt this new procedure and Mr. Noftsger seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Mr. Goetz made a motion to accept the September financial statement (budget) which was included in the board books.  Mr. Wilhoit seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Mrs. Hendrix informed the Commission all forms for 2020 have been filed timely and that 95% of employers and legislative agents were filing online. She also stated that Emily Dennis was working with legislators and encouraging them to use our online filing system.
Mrs. Hendrix stated many informal advisory opinions had been written since the last meeting and they are included in the board books.
Mr. Noftsger made a motion to go into executive session to discuss preliminary inquiries and confidential advisory opinions.  Judge Sherlock seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Mr. Goetz made a motion to come out of executive session.  Judge Pullin seconded the motion. All were in favor.  Chairman Nicholas stated for the record that all discussions during executive session were limited to preliminary inquiries and confidential advisory opinions, and no final agency action was taken.
Judge Sherlock announced she planned to resign after the December Commission meeting. She stated Speaker Osborne was actively looking for a replacement and should have one by the first of the year.


The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, December 9, 2020, at 9 a.m. There being no further business, Mr. Huddleston made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Judge Pullin seconded the motion. All were in favor.

